Minutes from the

East Downtown Council Board of Directors Meeting

Thursday, September 8, 2011
First Covenant 2nd Floor Lounge Conference Room 810 South 7th Street

Present: Carletta Sweet, Brian Maupin, Dan Collison, Jan Gagnon, Tom Hayes, John Campobasso; and Contractor Diane Ingram. Absent: Jim Norkosky, Susan Braun, Jeff Anderson and Tim Tucker

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Introductions

Vice President Carletta Sweet called the meeting to order at 12:05pm. No new attendees. 

Agenda

Approved as written (BM/DC).

Minutes
Minutes for the June 9, 2011 board meeting approved to file as written (TH/BM)

Treasurer’s Report
Brian submitted treasury summaries and bank statements for months ending June, July and August 2011 and noted that descriptions on deposits and pay outs are now more detailed. Brian noted special handling of SDL payment and deposit over a couple months due to a recovered lost check. All three reports were approved to receive and file as written JG/DC.

Brian reported that EDC’s 2010 Federal 990EZ and Minnesota’s Attorney General’s reports have been filed by Finalys Accounting. He questioned if the files should be presented to the board and Tom Hayes suggested presentation be on the October agenda including a discussion about posting it on the website. So noted for next month.

Membership Report

Diane asked board members to refer to the 2011-2012 EDC membership spreadsheets in their board packets. To date EDC has received 19 renewals and 8 new memberships. One 2010 member has moved out of the area. Several of the memberships already received came to former EDC addresses, despite the W9’s that were sent with the membership mailings and the new address on the letter and renewal invoice. Diane is concerned that some previous members may have mailed to the 619 S 10th St address and the forwarding has expired on that address with no renter in the former space. Brian indicated that that was the address his accountant sent to and we have not received it. Diane will contact tenant Finnegan’s to find out who is managing the building and will take steps to recover any lost mail. Tom suggested that some accounting offices are on a 60 day cycle and we may not have seen all memberships that have been submitted for payment. Dan noted that he planned to contact and thank all new and renewed members over the week of September 12-16. Jan suggested splitting the non-renewed list between the board members for personal contact; resulted in action item for Dan and Diane to work on a call list to distribute to board members on October 1, 2011. Dan noted he is meeting with Downtown Council’s membership director, Kathleen Houlihan Motzenbecker, next week about how they do membership recruitment.

Member Event Planning
· September 22nd –Watershed Rain Garden for Businesses - A panel of speakers presents Watershed Rain Garden Projects planned and completed in the East Downtown area. Featured speaker Erica Sniegowski from Mississippi Watershed Management Organization (MWMO) will present an overview of the benefits of Watershed Rain Gardens. The panel will also include Dr. Joan Bechtold (Excelen Bone and Joint Research), Alan Arthur (Aeon) and Kathy Showalter (Central Lutheran Church). EDC member Centerplate Catering is hosting this event at the Metrodome. Carletta asked how this topic was brought to the EDC, what credentials the panelists will bring to the topic, and asked that this information be included in the email announcement. Diane waiting for confirmation from Dawn Vernon, the intern organizing the panel before sending out the email but hoped to have it ready for next Monday. Announcement is on the website and facebook along with a photograph now. MWMO grants available are posted on our Public Notice page and will be brought up at the meeting. 
· October 27th – Artspace Liner Parcel Lofts Development - Speaker Wendy Holmes, Senior VP Consulting and Strategic Partnerships at Artspace will present. EDC member 1st Covenant Church will host in their downstairs Fellowship Dining room. Crowning Touch will cater. Dan noted that Duran has a new development on the NE side of the river that is a similar concept to this project and he’ll be interested in hearing about this one in more detail. Jan asked if anyone was aware of what was being built on 11th Ave and 2nd St and Carletta suggested that Council member Lisa Goodman would be the best contact for that question. Jan suggested that a future meeting of interest would be a panel featuring all new development in the area. Discussion: hot market now is rental with expected turnover to condos when economy picks up. Dan noted he had gone to a presentation about development around transit and ways to capture value at locations and he thinks we need to revisit this topic. Dan asked what are WE doing to add value in this cross section. Diane will check with past contacts about this.
· December 8th – Holiday Gathering – Diane suggested one of the restaurant members should be approached to host this. Susan Braun had passed on the information that the Normandy has a new kitchen manager and they might be worth another try. Dan said he enjoyed the holiday “lunch with Lisa” at the Normandy and Tom agreed our holiday lunch there a couple years ago was nice. Tom requested Diane meet with new kitchen manager and Mike Noble to discuss past events and if they could deliver a positive experience within our budget. Diane plans to have this event planning completed before the end of October.
· January – Discussion about the past suggested topic of Development around the Light Rail Metrodome Station and how no one at the city, county or state departments working on the Central corridor development has anything to bring to the table on this yet. When contacted in the spring they all were waiting for the legislature/Vikings decision which has not been made yet. Diane will make contact with all again and see if there is anything new to present to the membership.
· February – Guthrie is probable – James Scott is looking into the date. Jan suggested this event be focused on the Guthrie and would like James to arrange a backstage tour for the members. Diane will contact him about this request. Diane has not worked on anything beyond these dates. Carletta and Jan agreed that planning for six months out would make them more comfortable.
Façade Improvement Admin Grant Update

· Per Christine’s submitted report Catholic Charities submitted their revised application; the board approved the application via unanimous email vote on August 23, 2011. The combined minimum bid amounts was $7030 so they are eligible for reimbursement of up to $3515 upon completion of the work. Contracts were submitted and signed by President Jim Norkosky on September 1, 2011. 

· Work continues on previously approved contract for 609 S 10th. Diane brought up safety side note that coffee shop in the 609 building was burgled on September 4th (7:00pm) as well as EPNI on August 30th during lunch and robberies of pedestrians continue at the 10th and Portland intersection.  Board also discussed report of the debouched burglary of a condo residence at the Sexton (Portland and 7th) (Should business safety issues be added to the monthly board agenda?)
· A new deadline for the next applications received was passed unanimously via an email vote on August 23, 2011 and set for November 15th. Diane notified Christine and updated the website. 

· Allied Parking has been working on a design with volunteer design help from EPNI board member Howard Young. Brian is looking for variances and hopes to have an application for signage changes at their ramp on 8th and Chicago by the deadline. They are looking for signage that is more artful and descriptive. If budget permits they are also working on Façade design changes at their 9th and Chicago corner. Brian also noted they have offered to mow grass that was put in at the boulevard across from their location when Chicago Ave was redone (Smith Brothers lot) but have gotten no response.

· 1415 Park Avenue still is planning on submitting an application and Christine is working with them.

· Christine noted in her report that she would contact the city planners after the first of the year to request extensions on the contract deadline for this current funding cycle.

Neighborhood Updates

Downtown Minneapolis Neighborhood Association 

Carletta updated the board on the following:

· Due to recurring holiday conflicts and inclement weather, the DMNA’s Annual Meeting will be held two months earlier this year on Tuesday, October 11, 2011, at 6 pm at Hennepin County Central Public Library, Pohlad Hall.  Scheduled speakers include David Frank, the City’s new Manager of Transit-oriented Development, Ward 7 Councilmember Lisa Goodman, Mpls Park Board 4th District Commissioner Anita Tabb, and a representative from the Minneapolis Police Department’s 1st Precinct.
· Today, 9/8 at 4:30pm, there is a public display of the Interchange Project at the Hennepin County Environmental Services Building showcasing transit and development design concepts being considered for their area.
· On Tuesday, September 20th at 6 p.m. the public is invited to join the Advisory and Technical Committee members of the Minneapolis Riverfront Development Initiative to a briefing on the draft report of the Upper Riverfront Park prepared by finance consultants HR&A, design team TLK/KVA, and the MRDI team.  This briefing will take place at MPRB headquarters, 2117 West River Road.

Diane will add DMNA announcement and these other events to Public Notices on the EDC website. 

Elliot Park Neighborhood, Inc. 

No update for EPNI since Susan was not in attendance. However, Diane has posted special September meeting announcements with links to EPNI details on the Public Notice Page of the EDC website and on the EDC calendar.

Marketing Committee 
Diane sent Dan PowerPoint slideshow of submitted entries to the media contest which closed on August 31st at 11:59pm. There was one video and 32 photos submitted. Carletta asked what the original objective was and Jan explained that the committee was going to apply for a pro bono marketing grant and entries would be submitted in the grant proposal. Members of the committee present did not have enough information to schedule a meeting so Diane will send out an email request for Thursday September 15th near lunchtime to vote on 33 entries submitted. Jan will check on availability of Padilla conference room. The board looked at the entries and talked about where and when they may have been taken. The entrants’ names are not being shared to help keep the voting fair.

Other Business

Recruiting a replacement for Diane Ingram.  On September 6, 2011 Diane Ingram submitted written notice that she was terminating her consulting contract with EDC on October 31, 2011 on good terms because she is moving out of state. Jan Gagnon volunteered to work with the board and Diane to create a request for replacement candidates. Dan noted he appreciated Diane’s sense of history of the area and the organization. John Campobasso discussed how the board had recruited for the position in the past and noted they would prefer someone who lives and/or works in the neighborhood with a strong relationship with businesses, political leaders and neighborhood leaders. Suggestions of specific people to network with were made. Jan suggested someone who also had supervisory skills so that they might oversee an intern who could perform website management and social networking. Diane noted she would be available to continue web management from out of state if the board wanted to continue to contract that work while the marketing committee looked at new website design. The board discussed the current compensation and John pointed out that the position was likely for someone who had a desire to be involved in the neighborhood and understood that the compensation was a nominal fee for the amount of time that would be needed to perform all tasks. Carletta noted that candidate be aware that payment is based on grant amount from city. Diane and Jan will meet within the next week and go over current contract and skill set and Jan will follow up with the board via email.
Meeting adjourned at 1:37p.m. (DC/JC)

draft minutes submitted by Diane Ingram
revised by Carletta Sweet

approved as written October 13, 2011 
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